Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 16th April 2012, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Stewart McKay





Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Sara Pickard, Mike Jones,




Gill Rees & Penri Williams

APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Jim Prosser, Wynford Ellis Owen, Eric Priday & Lindsay Davies
1
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised that he had received a report from the Neighbourhood Policing office detailing the crimes in the three villages for the month of March 2012 and he had also received a more up-to-date report from PC Thomas. These had been circulated to Councillors for scrutiny.  Cllr Howard referred to a burglary that had occurred at a house near the golf club, Creigiau, where the perpetrators had broken in whilst the family were asleep in the house and Cllr Harrison mentioned that there had been a similar one on Bronhaul, Pentyrch.  Cllr Thomas asked that the Clerk contact PC Thomas to obtain a definitive answer to conflicting reports regarding Police attendance at the 2012 Creigiau Carnival.  Clerk to arrange
2
Public Session

There were two members of the public present although neither wished to make a verbal contribution to the meeting.
3
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising from the public session.
4
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 19th March 2012
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard.  Cllr Jones objected to the accuracy of the minutes.  He acknowledged that he had not been present at the last meeting and asked why the contents of his email, dated 25th February, in relation to changes he had requested to the February minutes had not been actioned.  The Chairman advised him that he had considered the requests made by Cllr Jones but did not feel that the changes were warranted.  It was the Chairman’s contention that he was not prepared to be the arbiter to requests for changes and that this should be left to the Council to decide.  Cllr Jones disagreed saying that if Councillors wanted changes made they should be made.  The Clerk pointed out that the minutes of the February meeting had been agreed at the March meeting and signed.  He also advised Cllr Jones that requests for changes to the minutes by Councillors had never appeared in the list of Correspondence and the list of Correspondence is never included within the minutes.  Cllr Jones continued to maintain that the minutes were wrong; nevertheless the rest of the Councillors agreed the minutes as accurate and they were signed by the Chairman.  
5
Matters Arising
Paragraph 197 (Paragraph 181.3)
Cllr Thomas felt that the policy in relation to requests to purchase Council land, together with the creation of a terrier map and photographs for each Councillor, should now be left to the new Council.  The Clerk confirmed that this policy was still on the list of matters to be done.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 200
Cllr Rees queried why the cost of delivering the Link to Gwaelod y Garth was lower than the other villages.  The Clerk explained that the number of houses in Gwaelod y Garth was less than either Pentyrch or Creigiau and that Caroline Morgan still made the deliveries with her husband.  Mrs Morgan had suggested the amount and also requested that the money be paid to Creigiau Cricket Club as a donation.
Paragraph 201.3
Cllr Thomas queried what progress had been made in relation to the increased rent for Penuel Graveyard.  The Clerk advised he had received an acknowledgement of his email but no response.
Paragraph 201.6

Cllr Harrison queried the progress in relation to the contribution to the Museum by Henry Jones and was advised, by the Clerk, that an old weighing scale had been donated and the Clerk had written formally to Henry Jones.

Paragraph 203(d)
Cllr Williams voiced concern over the application because of access.  The Clerk advised that the decision in relation to the application appeared on the Clerk’s supplementary report and that he had written to the case officer, Tim Walter, seeking clarification of the terms used to the applicant, namely, ‘On 27th March 2012 a response was sent.’
6
Community Link
The Clerk informed members that he had received a response from the printers J & P Davison, who advised that the cost of providing colour in the four middle pages would be an additional £194.  The Clerk also pointed out that this was just over three colour adverts and that the number of advertisers wanting colour adverts was such that the editor had been obliged to reduce the size of five adverts in the last Link just to fit them in.  This in turn meant that the cost of these adverts was reduced to £40 each thus losing £100 in advertising revenue.  A general discussion ensued and the Clerk suggested that a decision as to whether to extend the use of colour should be left to the new Council.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
7
Clerk’s Report
7.1
Green Bin Collection.
The Clerk advised members of the request received from St Fagans CC and of the further information he had received from Radyr & Morganstown CC where Cty Cllr Rod McKerlich had told them that any household could ask for additional green bins if required.  This provoked a general discussion and it was agreed that it was not a problem in the PCC area and this should be conveyed to St Fagans CC.   Clerk to arrange
7.2
Staff Member sickness
The Clerk advised members of the prolonged sickness by a staff member and assured Councillors that he would continue to receive support from the Council whilst he was awaiting treatment for a leg injury.  The concern now was for the other Maintenance officer, who did not have the vital support needed for using certain items of machinery such as the chain saw.  The Clerk was seeking a temporary employee at no extra cost to the Council, who may be able to assist.  Cllr Thomas proposed that a temporary post as Assistant to the Maintenance Officer be advertised.  This was seconded and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
7.3
Community Council Elections 3rd May 2012
The Clerk told members that he had received notification from CCC (Electoral Services) of the Notices of Poll for the three wards and that the only uncontested election was in Creigiau where the number of candidates matched the number of seats.  However there would be contested elections in Pentyrch and GYG and from the list of candidates four existing Councillors, namely Cllr McKay and Prosser in Creigiau; Cllr Rees in Pentyrch and Cllr Davies in GYG; were retiring from the Council and the Clerk wished to record his thanks for their efforts and support.    Other Councillors also thanked the retiring Councillors for their contributions and Cllr Thomas singled out Cllr Rees who had served as a Councillor for over 21 years and had chaired the Council on several occasions.  The discussion moved on to discuss the cost of the elections with the Clerk confirming that the cost of a polling booth in Capel Llanilltern would not be partly met by the PCC, as the Community Election in this ward was uncontested.  Cllr Thomas advised members that he was attending a meeting of One Voice Wales on Monday 23rd April and he wanted to ask OVW to conduct an all-Wales survey of how much individual Community Councils contributed towards contested elections dependent on to which local Authority they belonged.  He made the point that the cost of elections to CCC was only about 10pence in the pound as the remainder of the money was paid for by Central Government through the rates support grant, whereas the cost to Community Councils constituted a large proportion of their precept and was not underwritten by Central Government.    The Council agreed to Cllr Thomas taking this proposition forward.
7.4
Accounts 2011/12
Cllr Rees proposed, was seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by Council that the Clerk should try to arrange the internal audit of the accounts prior to the accounts being presented to the Council at the AGM.  Clerk to arrange
7.5
1st Creigiau Scouts Community Project
The Clerk had previously circulated this proposal to Creigiau Councillors and it was generally welcomed as an excellent idea.  Cllr Howard queried whether any liability would fall on the PCC and Cllr Thomas expressed concern that the organisers had not contacted their immediate neighbours, namely, Creigiau Travel and residents at the south end of the Terrace.  Concern was also expressed at whether a health & safety assessment had been carried out, as some of the slabs on the platforms were not safe.  The Clerk was asked to voice these concerns to the Scouts to seek assurances that these issues had been considered.  The Clerk suggested that any information board is provided by the Scouts, who should apply to the Council for a grant to help fund it and this was agreed.  Cllr Williams volunteered his services to help create the historical data for any noticeboard.  Clerk to arrange

7.6
Creigiau Cricket Club Score Box
The Clerk advised of the details of proposals to locate a Score Box to the south of the Pavilion and facing the square.  The Clerk also advised that CRAMC had given approval and that the Cricket Club needed this facility, if it was to be considered for promotion to a higher league.  The Clerk recommended, if Councillors agreed to the proposals, that planning permission be sought and any insurance for the building would be met by the Cricket Club.  This provoked a discussion with several Councillors being unhappy with the location and it was suggested that Councillors meet with members of the Cricket Club to discuss the matter further.  It was agreed that this committee of members should consist of the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Creigiau Councillors.  The Clerk was asked to make the necessary arrangements.  Clerk to arrange

7.7
Planning Application 12/00126/DCH ~ 10 Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch.
The Clerk had circulated to Councillors the letter of complaint he had received from Mr King of 10 Tyn y Coed Road, Pentyrch, in relation to the PCC responses to his planning applications.  This provoked a lively discussion with opposing views being expressed.  It was agreed that the Clerk would seek legal advice in relation to its response to the applications and then act upon that advice.  In the meantime the Clerk was asked to acknowledge the letter and advise that the Council would respond fully following receipt of legal advice.  Clerk to arrange
8
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,574.61p and receipts of £0.00p were recorded for March 2012.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.  
9
Planning Applications
There were 4 planning applications to consider and the Clerk advised that he had not received any requests for plans to be printed off for the meeting:
a) 12/00467/DCH ~ 5 Clos Llewellyn, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 12/00502/DCH ~ 25 Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 12/00550/DCH ~ 16 Tregarth Court, Creigiau.  Cllrs Thomas and Howard requested more time to check out concerns and report to the Clerk with any issues found.  This was agreed.
d) A12/00049/DCO ~ 1 Penuel Road, Pentyrch.  This related to the PCC’s own application for a new Community Noticeboard at the Council offices.
10
Correspondence
There were no issues in relation to the correspondence.
11
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised that the figures appended to the pre-read papers were an early indication of the accounts and which had, incidentally, already been completed.  He invited questions from Councillors in relation to any of the figures.  Cllr Jones asked whether the monies from the Rest Centre could be separated out so that the public could see where monies were being spent.  The Clerk pointed out that this was not a problem and he intended marking the two investment accounts separately.  The actual figures would not be reflected in the minutes but anybody who wanted to see the accounts or the figures was entitled to do so.  The Clerk told members that he displayed the official notice of the accounts in the noticeboards every year and there was an invitation to any person to view the figures; however in the 6½ years he had been the Clerk, he had not received a single enquiry.  Cllr Thomas suggested that the money that was received from the Rest Centre be shown in the Reserves and this was agreed.  Cllr Howard also suggested that these points should be made in the Link and this was also agreed.  Clerk to arrange

The Clerk was congratulated for the excellent work he had undertaken in preparing the figures so soon after the end of the financial year.

12
Road & Traffic Management
Cllr Jones advised the Clerk that the promised repairs to the road in Penffordd still had not materialised and could the Clerk please chase the matter up.  Clerk to arrange
He also advised the Clerk that there was a large pot-hole on the first speed cushion as you enter Pentyrch village up Heol Goch and that the Clerk should ask that the repair did not alter the statutory legal height of the speed cushion.  Clerk to arrange

Cllr Harrison commented that the new road markings in Lon y Fro were excellent, although they were still waiting the installation of the speed activated signs and pavement easements promised by Cty Cllr Williams.  The Clerk was asked to write to Cty Cllr Williams querying the progress.  Clerk to arrange 
Cllr Thomas and Howard both bemoaned the fact that the excellent line-markings at Lon y Fro were not reflected at Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau, at its junction with Station Road where the engineers had ignored the request for central white lines in favour of a more grandiose and unnecessary scheme.  Cllr Thomas went on to advise that the pot-hole on Heol Creigiau between the junction with Parc Castell y Mynach and the School Crossing was still to be repaired.  He also mentioned that the road surface of Heol Creigiau from Station Road to Tynant Road was in poor repair.  Finally he advised that there was a large pot-hole on Cardiff Road near Brummell Drive and directly adjacent to lamp-post 10.  Clerk to arrange
The Clerk advised Councillors that he had received an email from Cllr Priday, which was too late for inclusion in Councillors Reports, in which he advised that he had received four complaints of vehicles speeding on Lon y Fro and Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  The Clerk agreed to advise the Police.  Clerk to arrange

Cllr Rosser advised that there was a lack of broken white lines at the junction of Main Road and the Ynys Roundabout, GYG.  Clerk to arrange

13
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	22.3.12
	Lindsay Davies
	Re proposed location of daffodil bulbs: I would request that daffodil bulbs be planted in the grass on Riverglade on the corner behind which Furnace Hall bungalow sits and would add that from next year, it would also be really good if there were bulbs in the following locations:

1. On Main Road under the 'Gwaelod y Garth' sign 

2. Main Road now that the bank is clear of overgrowth 

3. Opposite Nant y-Garth, outside 30/32 Heol y Nant where there is a substantial patch of grass that would benefit from planting generally, but definitely with spring bulbs 

4. Continuing along Main Road as far as possible, e.g. the non-footpath section up to the school 

5. Ideally, a few clumps down the much-used Zigzag path!
	Email to C2C


	22.3.12
	Lindsay Davies & Sandie Rosser
	Councillor's report on planning application 12/00402/DCO rear of Heol Berry/Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth and a proposed 4 bedroomed detached residence between Riverglade and Heol Berry.  I have perused the application, and spoken to the applicant, Douglas Castle who advises that this is merely the latest in a series of applications he has made, and had approved over the past 30 years, to maintain approval to build on this 0.65 hectare piece of land he owns.  The site is accessible via a driveway off to the left just before the first house on the left at the beginning of Riverglade.  Being positioned facing towards the entrance with back towards the Garth mountain, the proposed house would not overlook nor affect any neighbouring properties in any way and appears to be sympathetically designed etc.  I therefore have no objections and would recommend the same for the Council.
	For information

	26.3.12
	Gill Rees
	Very impressed with the daffodil displays in the villages, especially the planting done last year in Creigiau and Bronllwyn.  
However, the daffodils outside Robin Hill under the Pentyrch road sign when travelling towards Creigiau look very sparse and require further planting of a variety of daffodils next autumn.  Likewise, on the nearside of the road at Robin Hill opposite the junction with Heol Pant y Gored, the daffodils are also looking sparse and further planting is needed.  This should be put in the Council's diary for the coming autumn."
	For information

	3.4.12
	Gill Rees
	There has been an accident at Church Road at its junction with Penuel Road and the 20mph sign has been knocked down and also the name-plate for the road.  Could you advise CCC so that these may be replaced?
	Email to C2C

	3.4.12
	Gill Rees
	There is a lot of litter, not only in the two lay-bys on Heol Pant y Gored Road, but also in the hedgerow on the other side of the carriageway where, presumably, it has been blown.  Could you ask the litter picker to clear up the area.  {advised litter picker on the sick since November 2011 but CMO will assess problem}
	CMO advised

	11.4.12
	Nikki Howard
	I have received a request regarding street lighting in Creigiau. The resident informs me that there appears to be a strategic decision to turn off every 4th street light in the village, presumably to save money. I have looked on the Cardiff Council website for info without success. Are you aware of this policy please?
	Email to C2C

	12.4.12
	Stuart Thomas
	There is a very large pot-hole on Cardiff Road between Robin Hill and Brummell Drive on the north-east side of the road.  It is very deep and situated on the brow of the hill.
	Email to C2C

	16.4.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I've received a few complaints about cars speeding down towards the frog pond in Creigiau from the housing estate. I've no idea whether they're youngsters or not; whoever they are, I'd be grateful if you could ask the police to keep an eye on this.  
	Email to PC Thomas

	16.4.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I've also received complaints about drivers using Creigiau as a rat run from the direction of Efail Isaf, and speeding through the village because they have the 'right of way'. We really need to reverse the 'right of way' to slow down the flow of traffic from the Efail Isaf direction, and to reduce the speed limit throughout Creigiau to 20mph as soon as possible.
	Email to C2C

	16.4.12
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There are 3 major potholes on Robin Hill: one where the pavement begins adjacent to Brummell Drive; the two others are by the junction of Pant y Gored and Cardiff Road. 
	Email to C2C

	16.4.12
	Sandie Rosser
	There are overgrowing brambles on a footpath at the rear of Garth Villas.  [Clerk to check ownership of footpath and report accordingly]
	Clerk to arrange

	16.4.12
	Mike Jones
	The two noticeboards are the High Corner Shops are cluttered and need tidying.  There should be official notices in one side and social notices in the other side.  [Clerk advised problem exacerbated by requirement to display election notices.]
	Clerk to arrange

	16.4.12
	Stuart Thomas
	The A.4119 from the Cardiff Road junction towards Groes Faen the hedging is so overgrown that it obscures the pavement.  In addition there is considerable litter and debris on the other side of the road right the way up to the junction with Tynant Road.
	Clerk to arrange

	16.4.12
	Nikki Howard
	Could you enquire of CCC how many occupants of the villages have been written to by CCC to cut back hedges, how many have complied and how many have had their hedges cut by CCC and then charged
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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